Minutes of the 12th ordinary meeting of the Human Rights Commission 16 May 2002 Mansion House Dublin, 11am – 1pm
Present:

Dona1 Barrington, Olive Braiden, Martin Collins, Robert Daly, Michael Farrell, Nuala Kelly, lane Liddy, Tom O'Higgins, Gerard Quinn, Mervyn Taylor, Katherine Zappone

Staff:

Sophie Magennis

Apologies:

Suzanne Egan, Clodach McGrory, Fionnuala Ni Aoláin
1

Minutes of the 11th ordinary meeting of the Commission and the Extraordinary meeting of the Commission of 9 May 2002.

1.1 At paragraph 1.1. of the minutes of the 11th ordinary meeting, the word "back" was added after "reference" in the first sentence of the paragraph.

1.2

The minutes were approved as an accurate record of the meeting.

1.3

The minutes of the Extraordinary meeting of the Commission of 9 May 2002 were approved as an accurate record of the meeting.

2

Matters arising from the minutes of the extraordinary meeting of the Commission of 9 May 2002.

2.1 The procedure for the calling of an extraordinary meeting was clarified: the President may call an extraordinary meeting of the Commission on his own initiative or further to a request by a Commissioner to which he decides to accede or by a group of 5 or more Commissioners.

2.2 The President reported that there was agreement with the Chief Executive elect as to outstanding issues concerning the contract of employment.

,

2.3 The President reported he had written to the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform concerning the process to appoint a new President along the lines agreed at the extraordinary meeting.

3

Administrators report

3.1

A written report was submitted.

3.2

A revised summary of complaints received will be prepared by the administrator.

3.3 It was agreed that temporary secretarial assistance would be contracted-in to substitute for the assistant to the President who is currently out of the office for health reasons.

4

Appointment of the Chief Executive

4.1 A commencement in office date of 10 June 2002 has been agreed pending the conclusion of the contract of employment.

4.2 It was agreed that the Chief Executive would be invited to participate at the public launch of the Commission's report on the incorporation of the European Convention on Human Rights on 13 June 2002.

5

Permanent Staff

5.1 A minute of the meeting of the Ad-hoc Staffing Committee of 9 May 2002 was circulated. This minute was supplemented by the discussions noted at paragraph 5.4 below.

5.2 The President referred to the findings of the independent evaluation report on the Northern Ireland Human Rights Commission prepared by Peter Hosking. As regards staffing, the report recommends the replacement of the current flat staffing structure of the NIHRC secretariat with a structure including 4 middle managers. The revised organogram prepared by Mr Hosking was published by the NIHRC in its Draft Strategic Plan 2002 - 2006.

5.3 It was noted that the NIHRC had experienced difficulties with the flat staffing structure and was now experiencing resistance to change from a flat staffing structure to a structure including middle management.

5.4 There was a discussion on how the Commission might proceed. It was noted that the Commission might consider its functions and needs in the first instance before the development of any staffing structure. Initial appointments could include senior staff to work on key functional areas and a more organic middle-management structure could develop at a later stage as additional staff are recruited in accordance with demand. It was also submitted that a staffing framework might be developed at an early stage and that budgetary considerations should guide decisions in this connection. The need for senior staff to head up case work and other areas of activity was identified.

5.5 It was noted that further consideration should be given to the relationship between the Chief Executive and Commissioners.

6

Premises

Progress regarding negotiations on the terms of a lease for Jervis House and the issue of car parking spaces would be followed up with OPW.

7

Committee Reports

Sub-Committee on Approach to work

7.1 It was noted that a minute of the Sub-Committee meeting of 7 May 2002 and a note prepared by Katherine Zappone had been circulated.

7.2 The Sub-Committee noted it was examining the Lynott report "Initial Priorities and Work Programme" with a view to furthering the development of a strategic plan. Commissioners were invited to submit observations concerning a draft strategic plan to the Sub-Committee by 24 May 2002. In the light of observations received the Sub-Committee proposed to submit a working paper on the draft strategic plan to the 13th meeting of the Human Rights Commission. It was noted that the preparation of the annual report could assist this process.

7.3 It was agreed to review the effectiveness of the Commission to date at the 14th meeting of the Commission.

Advisory Group on Research concerning the elderly

7.4

A report of the meeting of the Advisory Group of 22 April was circulated.

7.5 It was noted that the Advisory Group will hold an introductory meeting with Ita Mangan, consultant, on 17 May 2002. It was agreed that Patricia T. Rickard-Clarke of the Law Reform Commission and Bob Carroll, Director of the National Council on Ageing and Older People would be invited to attend future meetings of the Advisory Group.

Joint Committee Sub-Committee on Racism

7.6 It was noted that the Joint Committee Sub-Committee on Racism met in Belfast on April 23 - a minute of the meeting will be circulated shortly. Representatives from Traveller groups based in Belfast attended the meeting and the Sub-Committee planned to meet with Traveller groups based in the Republic at its forthcoming meeting in Dublin on 12 June 2002.

7.7 The Sub-Committee was preparing a draft "Beginner's Guide to the Convention on the Elimination of all forms of Racial Discrimination" and hoped to finalise the draft shortly.

7.8 It was noted that the Sub-Committee proposed to recommend to the Joint Committee that it call on both Governments to ratify the UN Convention on the Rights of Migrant Workers and their Families. It was noted that the NIHRC has already decided to call on the UK Government to do so. Commissioners were invited to review a memo on the Convention prepared by Michael Farrell and to give further consideration to this issue at the 13th meeting of the Commission.
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7.9 It was noted that Michael Farrell and Sophie Magennis attended a meeting at the Department of Justice concerning the development of a National Action Plan Against Racism on 22 April. The meeting was also attended by the Equality Authority and the NCCRI.

7.10 On foot of that meeting a Steering Group on the National Action Plan Against Racism was established. Michael Farrell has been nominated as the representative of the Commission on the Steering Group. The first meeting of the Steering Group held on 14 May was attended

by Sophie Magennis, substituting for Mr Farrell. It was noted that the NIHRC is also a member of the Steering Group.

7.11 It was noted that regional consultative seminars on the National Action Plan Against Racism will be held from May 21 - June 11 and that organisations represented on the Steering Group were invited to attend as many such seminars as possible.

Sub-Committee on the logo

7.12

A minute of the meeting of the Sub-Committee of7 May 2002 was circulated.

7.13 It was noted that at its meeting of7 May, the Sub-Committee considered tender proposals received further to the Commission's Invitation to Tender published in April 2002. 28 tender proposals had been received.

7.14 It was agreed that Sophie Magennis would prepare a short list of 6 tender proposals in accordance with the evaluation criteria set out in the Invitation to Tender document. The short listed tenderers would then be invited to give a presentation to the Sub-Committee and the Sub-Committee would select the successful tenderer.

7.15 It was agreed that 4/5 draft logos will be submitted to the Commission for comment. Further to those comments a final design will be submitted to the Commission for approval.

7.16 Gerard Quinn stood down as a member of the Sub-Committee and Robert Daly agreed to participate at meetings of the Sub-Committee after the selection of the successful tenderer had been made.

8

Joint Equality and Human Rights Forum Research Project

8.1 It was noted that Katherine Zappone had attended a meeting with the researchers involved with the project hosted by the Equality Authority on 9 May 2002. At that meeting the focus of the research project was clarified and described as: the construction of profiles of members of multiple identity groups, i.e., an examination of how such persons view their own identity and how society identifies them.

8.2 In light of this clarification of the focus of the research a new topic for the Commission's contribution was proposed "children with disabilities in enclosed environments". This proposal was agreed to by the Commission. It was noted that the Forum of People with Disabilities had been consulted regarding the drafting of this topic.

8.3 It was noted that the usage of the term "multiple identity" should be explained in the research material so as to avoid any confusion with other possible interpretations.

9

Emergency legislation

Item adjourned to the next meeting of the Commission

10

IHRC observations on the proposed Garda training scheme

The President, Robert Daly and Fionnuala Ni Aolain will meet with representatives of An Garda Siochana to discuss the proposed Garda training scheme on 17 May 2002.

11

Proposed Garda Independent Complaints Mechanism

11.1 Serious concern was expressed concerning the reported degree of force used by members of An Garda Siochana at the "Reclaim the Streets" Parade of 6 May 2002. It was agreed that the Commission would issue a public statement on the events of 6 May immediately. The following text was agreed upon:

"The Human Rights Commission meeting on 16 May 2002 expressed its concern about the reported degree of force used by members of An Garda Siochana during a "Reclaim the Streets" parade in Dublin on May 6th last. The Commission considers an independent inquiry into all the circumstances surrounding the Garda handling of this event to be necessary.

The Commission also believes that this matter highlights the need for a fully independent and permanent system of investigating complaints against members of An Garda Siochana and considers that early legislation to establish this safeguard for the public and the police is necessary".

11.2 It was agreed the statement would also be sent to the Minister of Justice, Equality and Law Reform.

11.3 There was a discussion concerning the inspectorate and ombudsman models of complaint mechanisms and it was noted that material concerning the Police Ombudsman for Northern Ireland had been circulated.

12

Ombudsman for Children Act 2002

12.1 The President noted that an open letter had been sent to the Minister for Health and Children, the Minister of State at the Department of Health and Children and to the media on 23 April 2002 outlining the Commission's concerns regarding the (then) Bill. No reply to the letters had been received.

13

Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) (No.2) Act 2002

13.1 It was noted that the President wrote to the Minister for the Environment and Local Government on 9 May 2002 to express grave concern regarding Section 24 of the Act. It was noted that a reply to the letter had not yet been received.

13.2 In this connection, the Commission's decision to contact the incoming Taoiseach and request that a resolution be passed at Cabinet directing all Cabinet members to forward all

legislation which may impact upon the protection and/or promotion of human rights in the State to the Human Rights Commission at the earliest opportunity was recalled.

14

Carrier's Liability Legislation

It was noted that Suzanne Egan is reviewing the proposed introduction of carrier's liability legislation by way of the Immigration Bill, 2002.

15

Material or comments which are threatening, abusive or insulting

It was noted that tapes of interviews with a Dail Deputy on a certain programme had been received from the radio station. A transcript of any relevant comments made will be prepared.

16

Publications

It was noted that Commission's publication concerning the incorporation of the European Convention on Human Rights would be launched on 13 June 2002.

17 Amnesty International Irish Section / Irish Penal Reform Trust (IPRT) proposed research into the issue of racism within Irish Prisons

It was noted that a reply has not yet been received to the President's letter to the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform of 27 March 2002, requesting that researchers commissioned by Amnesty International Irish Section and the IPRT be granted access to Irish Prisons. 1

18

Rules of Procedure

It was noted that the draft rules of procedure and observations on the draft rules are with the Chief Executive-elect.

19

Correspondence received

19.1 It was agreed that a request for a meeting from the SDLP on 20/21 June would be acceded to. The following members of the Commission will attend: President, Nuala Kelly, Tom O'Higgins. Olive Braiden, Michael Farrell and Mervyn Taylor will attend schedules permitting.

19.2 It was noted that an individual complaint concerning Traveller accommodation in Ennis County Clare - in respect of which correspondence had been brought to the attention of the Commission - had been resolved to the parties satisfaction.

19.3 An invitation to an event received from Coiste Na n-iarchimi was brought to the Commission's attention.

1 Amnesty International Irish Section informed the Commission that the Secretary General of Amnesty International wrote to the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform on 29 January 2002 requesting access for researchers commissioned by AI and the IPRT to Irish Prisons. Amnesty International has yet to receive a reply to this request.

UNICEF Children's Forum 5-7 May and United Nations General Assembly Special Session on Children, 8-10 May 2002. New York, USA

20.1 Report adjourned to next meeting.

20

Meeting, conferences etc.

Irish Penal Reform Trust / International Service for Human Rights Seminar, Dublin, 7 - 9 May 2002

20.2
Nuala Kelly represented the Commission at the seminar. The IHRC and NIHRC made

a joint presentation and there was great interest in the work of the IHRC.

British Council Conference "Social and Economic Rights: beyond the rhetoric ", Belfast, 18 May 2002

20.3 Olive Braiden would attend the Conference.

20.4
The following forthcoming events were noted: LA.R.L.J European Chapter

Conference, Dublin 16& 17 May 2002 and the Human Rights Consortium lecture by Mary Robinson UNHCHR, Belfast 18 May 2002.

21

Any other business

21.1 Commissioners were reminded of the dates for forthcoming meetings of the Joint Committee.

21.2 The Joseph Rowntree report "Rights and Justice Work in Ireland: a new Base Line" was~d. ~

